FACILITIES COMMITTEE MINUTES
February 9th, 2024
3:30PM
Harwich Community Center  

100 Oak Street, Harwich MA 02645

Members present: Ralph Smith, Heath Eldredge, Vahan Khachadoorian, Angie Chilaka, Chris Joyce
Also present: Carolyn Carey (Community Center Director), Reagan Wilda (Program Specialist II), 

                       Eric Beebe (Recreation Director)
1. The meeting was called to order at 3:30PM 
2. Heath Eldredge made a motion to approve the Facilities Committee meeting minutes from the January 12th, 2024 meeting. The motion was seconded by Chris Joyce. 
3. Department Reports 
COA update with Ralph Smith

Mr. Smith said that the monthly Men’s Breakfast program they had earlier that morning went well, but otherwise he had nothing new to report. 
Recreation update with Eric Beebe: 
A. Eric Beebe, the Recreation Director was a special guest at this month’s Facilities Committee meeting. He thanked the group for having him and explained that he wanted to give the Committee a rundown of what the Rec Department has planned for the current winter season, as well as what they have coming up in the spring. 
i. They have a full slate of winter programs. Currently for youth programs, they have an indoor soccer program, indoor field hockey, and a youth pickle ball clinic (all of which are held at the 204 Sisson Building). 

ii. At the Community Center itself, they have a very popular after school program that they run in the Center’s gymnasium, as well as a K-12 Basketball Clinic, Travel Basketball, and a ‘Hoops with Noop’ Basketball clinic that runs a couple nights a week.

iii. For seniors, the Rec Department has a Sit/Fit Class that is held in one of the Center’s activity rooms, and they host a Senior Walking Group in the gymnasium. There’s the ever-popular Pickle Ball group, which has been growing every year (held at the 204 Sisson building and at the outdoor courts during the warmer months). 

iv. They also have their 55+ Basketball group, and an Adult Volleyball group. 

B. Mr. Beebe explained that while they are staying busy with all these programs, they are also constantly looking to expand their program selection wherever possible. They are looking into the spring season already and should probably have their spring brochure out by next week. They have different flyers available on Instagram too.
C. For the spring season, the Rec Dept will be continuing its after school program, and will be starting up its T-ball program once more. They have a thing called Pre-Farm League Clinic that runs in the gym before the weather gets nice—it has introductory skills for kids that leads into the Rec’s Farm League, which is a T-ball program that takes place outside in the field behind the Community Center. There will be another ‘Hoops with Noop’ Basketball Clinic. They will have flag football. A new program they will be starting up is Age 3-5 T-Ball (allowing kids to start even younger). 

D. The Rec Dept is looking at a few other new programs and is trying to figure out the logistics for running them. New possible programs include gymnastics and volleyball. They’ll see where this goes, as it’s a matter of finding instructors.
E. The Rec Department is going to have a new website within the month called My Rec Site. This will be great for the Rec Dept because they’ll be able to take registration payments online, book their fields online—basically do everything online, which is an option parents want these days. 

F. The Rec Dept’s Program Specialist, Sue Fraser, who has been working for the Town for 36 years, is retiring as of next Thursday. Mr. Beebe is currently doing in-house interviews and is hoping to hire a good candidate within the next few weeks. Ms. Chilaka asked if there will be any sort of retirement celebration. Mr. Beebe confirmed that on Thursday there will be a party at around 11AM—something small because Sue Fraser didn’t want a big celebration—and everyone is welcome. 

G. The Rec Commission came up with an idea for next year’s CPC season—looking for funding for possibly building a Splash Pad somewhere in town. This is still in the concept phase. Right now, they are trying to get numbers on how much it would cost. The biggest thing to determine though is the location of where this would be built in Town. (Note: A Splash Pad is kind of like a playground with water. A lot of waterspouts are involved). There’s currently one in Yarmouth, and there’s been one in Mashpee for a long time now. It’s a popular attraction. The Rec Dept put a survey up on Survey Monkey through Instagram to get input on where residents would like to see it in town. 

i. Mr. Eldredge asked if any results have come in from the survey on a possible location. Mr. Beebe said that results have only just started coming in. There have been 150 answers so far (unfortunately, any results after the first 25 are hidden behind a paywall, so Recreation has to decide if they want to pay for that or not). Regardless, they will figure out what the community wants and try to go in that direction if possible. 

ii. Ms. Joyce asked if the Splash Pads located in other towns are run by those towns. Mr. Beebe confirmed that are both town-run facilities. 

H. Current CPC Projects that are getting done now: They just finished putting in the new pickle ball courts over at Brooks Park. There are 4 new courts. The only thing left to do on that project is the painting and lining of the courts. The contractors will be back in the early spring to do that (the weather must be right for it). 

i. The Rec Dept is looking into putting a new bathroom in at Sand Pond and at the senior softball fields behind White House Field. These are the ones they currently have funding for. 

ii. There are 3 new Projects that are only just getting through CPC now: 

1. AEDs at all town beaches for each lifeguard stand.

2. New fencing at Senior Memorial Softball Field. 

3. New electric for the irrigation system behind the Community Center. The electric is burnt out on the irrigation system right now and needs to be redone. 

I. Ms. Chilaka asked if anyone wants to volunteer for the Rec Dept, should they contact Eric Beebe directly. Mr. Beebe said that all volunteers are welcome and they can contact the Rec Office if they are interested. Usually, they come in and sit down with him to discuss it, and fill out a Corey Form.  This winter has especially benefitted from volunteers; the popular indoor soccer program and indoor field hockey at the 204 Building is volunteer-run, and between the two sessions of each, about 100 kids have signed up. 

J. There is a new baseball group that came to the last Rec Commission meeting. They were requesting use of the 204 indoor facility. That’s still up in the air, but they are also requesting field use, and will be applying for that. It’s an AAU Group that runs affordable programs for kids. Mr. Beebe is hoping that will be all worked out by the spring and summer season. 

K. Mr. Smith said that he heard there was major vandalism at the 204 Sisson building while indoor soccer was taking place. Mr. Beebe confirmed that he got an email from Kara, the 204 Director, that there was some vandalism, and kids were messing with stuff in the lobby. Mr. Beebe spoke with the person who runs the indoor soccer group. They said that they have people monitoring the hallway, and they didn’t see anything happening while they were there. Recreation has also been in touch with the Saturday Footsall program. They’re trying to figure out who is responsible for the vandalism, and make sure there’s a hall monitor for all these programs. 

L. Mr. Smith asked about the outdoor pickle ball courts that are in existence now; if they are available for use. Mr. Beebe explained that there are 8 courts now, with the 4 new ones that have just been added. Last spring and summer, the courts were reserved for the Rec Adult Programs from 8AM-12PM. 

i. What they plan to do with the 4 additional courts coming in now is to make at least two of the courts available for public use all the time. 

M. Mr. Eldredge said that at a Selectboard Meeting Mr. Beebe attended, the issue came up about potentially using the Monomoy Regional School gyms and vise-versa. Mr. Eldredge spoke with Karen Gilmet, and it sounds like there’s room for conversation relative to that. Mr. Beebe explained that he has a call in to Karen, and will be sitting down with her to see what they can figure out. In the past, Recreation hasn’t used the school gyms because the cost was astronomical. However, with the request and need for expansion, especially with winter programming, having access to more gyms is highly beneficial. 

N. Mr. Smith said that the ventilation system in the Center’s gymnasium is extremely loud, and asked if that has been checked. Ms. Carey explained that the airflow system has been looked at several times in the past, and no issue has been found with it. She will put a work order in with the Highway Dept to check it again. 

4. Old Business 
A. Committee Charge: Inside the packet Committee members received for this meeting, there is a printout of the final Charge that was brought before the Selectboard. The Board asked for an update on one sentence. That sentence has been added, and the updated Charge was passed out to Committee Members. This Charge has been approved by the Board of Selectmen.

B. Budget Updates: An updated budget with a few line-item changes was passed out to Committee members. Ms. Carey had her initial meeting with the Town Administrator. As she has mentioned to the Committee at past meetings, the building’s utilities (gas, electric, water) had not been increased in the draft budget. After having her meeting with the Town Administrator, the utilities line items were increased 6% (based on some actuals). She is hoping that’s enough for the Center to go forward, but it is a significant increase than what the Center had before.
i. The other line item that went up is under ‘salary and wages.’ Ms. Carey is proposing a two-step increase for an employee who has been exceptional, and her first review will be coming up. Ms. Carey believes it’s important that they reward individuals who are working beyond the scope of what they should be. 
ii. Mr. Eldredge asked for clarification on the following: The new position that was created last year occurred halfway through the year. Is that why it’s being reflected in this year’s budget; because it’s being budgeted for the entire year now? Ms. Carey explained that the position was not reflected in last year’s budget, so that’s why in this year’s budget it looks like a dramatic jump, when it was in fact a position that was already pre-existing. This has all been explained in the Budget Narrative. 

iii. Mr. Khachadoorian asked what the Board of Selectmen’s message is in terms of the final percentage increase. Ms. Carey and Ms. Joyce believe that the increase is for 2%.  

iv. Mr. Khachadoorian asked if Joe Powers has approved the Center’s budget. Ms. Carey said that Mr. Powers has reviewed the budget and submitted it to the Selectboard. M. Powers did not make any changes to the budget. 

C. Weight Room Fees: At the last meeting, Ms. Carey mentioned that she was concerned about the Center’s Weight Room Revolving Fund. She has been giving the Facilities Committee reports about the fitness room (reports cover three-month periods). With all these reports, she broke down where the Center is regarding the Weight Room’s revolving fund. Unfortunately, the Center is in the red, which is why she thinks it’s important that they look into increasing the fees. 

i. For some months, the Center needed to buy new equipment and have repairs done. These types of expenses are understandable. What Ms. Carey is more concerned about is that on a very regular basis, the Center is not meeting its fundamental needs. She has taken steps to get the Center closer to that bottom line, but still believes a fee increase is necessary. Currently, the Center charges $15 for a 30 day membership. Ms. Carey’s recommendation to the Committee is that the membership fee be increased to $20 for 30 days. 

· Mr. Eldredge made a motion to move forward on the possible $5 increase. The motion was seconded by Mr. Smith. Motion passed unanimously.  
ii. Before Ms. Carey makes any changes, she will have some ‘listening tours,’ and put the word out to hear what people are saying regarding the cost of the weight room and the quality of the equipment. She will bring back any recommendations she gets to the next Committee meeting for their review. From there, she would submit a recommendation to the Selectboard and do a public hearing. The Selectboard is the only one that can set the fees; the Center is just making a recommendation. With this increase, Ms. Carey believes the Center would even-out. 

· At these ‘Listening Tours,’ she would also like to hear the public’s opinion on possibly bringing back an annual membership option. If a yearly membership were to come back, it would be with the understanding that there are no refunds offered. 

iii. When the Center doesn’t have enough to cover the costs involved with the revolving fund, it has been fortunate to have a Gift Account to fall back on. Town money is not used to pay for any of this. The money the Center brings in via Weight Room memberships is the revenue for the revolving fund. Expenses for the revolving fund include some of the salaries (for both the personal trainer, Jill Brown, and for part-time Weight Room attendant employees). One of the revolving fund positions has not been filled, and as such, the staff has been stretched to its maximum. 

iv. Ms. Carey stressed that she’s not a fan of raising fees, but the Center is providing a service that is very popular. Additionally, in response to Covid, the level of cleaning done in the Weight Room has increased exponentially. There are cleaning wipes at every station, and the cost of said supplies has more than doubled in the past few years. 

v. Ms. Carey has investigated what cuts could be made to Weight Room expenses. She would make every effort to not touch the funding for the personal trainer—which is an invaluable benefit for everyone.
vi. The last time membership fees increased was around 2016. Back then, there was a yearly membership fee, and Ms. Carey believes the increase went from $130 to $150. 

vii. Mr. Khachadoorian asked if raising the fee by $5 would put a dent in the $11K deficit in the Weight Room revolving fund. Ms. Carey clarified that the $11K does not happen every year. This amount just so happened to occur in the budget year she’s given to the Committee (due to new equipment needed). The $5 increase is to make the revolving fund even in operations of running the weight room for the year (with the exception of buying new equipment). 

D. Student Representative: Ms. Carey had the opportunity to speak with Joy Jordan, who will be helping the Center find an individual to be involved with the Facilities Committee meetings. Starting next week, a senior student will be volunteering at the Center, and Ms. Carey will check with her to see if she’s interested. Ms. Carey thinks it’s important to get some student input on what the Center could be missing, and what it can do better to connect with the schools. 
5. New Business
A. Ethics Training: Ms. Carey reminded the Committee that this is the year that everyone must sign off on their ethics training. It’s not a training year, so it’s a quick process to sign off. Anyone who hasn’t done ethics training in the past would need to complete the training first. The deadline to submit is the end of March.
6. Director’s Update 
A. Newsletter: The February Newsletter was included in Committee Members’ packets. Ms. Carey was happy to report that one of the new Board Members, Chris Joyce, has given their informational blurb about themselves. This will be posted in the March newsletter.
B. Computer Station: Ms. Carey mentioned to Committee Members to check out the finished computer station (built by the Chatham Harwich Newcomers Woodworkers Assoc.). This station will eventually be set up with free computers available for public use (this will be a walk-in service. No reservations required). Ms. Carey expressed her appreciation for all the hard work the Newcomers Woodworkers Group did to make this station. New electrical outlets have been installed for the station, and the Center is waiting for the computers to come in. There are also plans for a printer to be put in.
i. Ms. Chilaka asked if the Center will charge people for this. Ms. Carey said that there is no charge. The location of the computer station allows for the Front Desk and Ms. Carey to monitor computer use to make sure the free printing service isn’t abused. If use of it gets excessive, she will revisit the possibility of a printing charge.
C. Building Use: A draft letter was included in Committee Members packets. This letter is the one that will go out to groups and organizations notifying them that it’s time to submit their room use applications for the new fiscal year. There is no room fee increase—that happened last year, so the fees this year stay the same. Ms. Carey has met with both the COA and Rec Dept about submitting their forms. Both departments will get a different internal letter, as their reservations get booked first.  Once their applications have been submitted and booked, reservations open to outside groups. Ms. Carey asked that the Committee review the letter and make any changes and get it back to her.
i. The draft letter includes a section about how, if a group is not going use their room reservation, they need to let the Center know in advance. Last year, the Selectboard implemented a $50 no-show fee for clubs and organizations. So far, the Center has not had to charge this fee, as clubs and organizations have been good about letting the Center know when they won’t be present. 
ii. The Rec Dept and COA have the month of February to get their paperwork in. The letter to external groups is due to be sent out on March 1st. This letter will be emailed to them, and it will be posted about in the newsletter and on the Community Center website. Copies will be available at the front desk, and hard copies can be mailed out if requested. 
D. Ms. Carey met with two of the different Dept Heads just to talk about things that are happening within each of their areas. The meeting was very helpful, and as such, they will try to hold those meetings at least once a month. 

E. Mr. Khachadoorian asked about the funds that come in for the use of the building, and if they go into a Revolving Fund or the General Fund. Ms. Carey said that they go into the General Fund

F. Operations of the building: At the request of the Assistant Town Administrator, Ms. Carey is working on the new bleachers for the gym, and fans to be installed in the gym. She has a meeting on Monday about this and will be working with Sean Libby on it. She reports that they are in constant contact about improvements and changes. These projects have already been approved, and the money is already available. Mr. Khachadoorian asked how much this cost is for this. Ms. Carey said she doesn’t have the packet with her that lists the exact amount, but she believes it’s about 174k. This cost includes both the bleachers and the fans. Both projects were approved last year at Town Meeting.

G. Ms. Carey discussed the small room located across from the Rec Dept. office. It’s where the Town might sell beach and dump stickers during the summer. When not in use for stickers, Ms. Carey suggested that it could be used as a teen drop-in space that’s more comfortable. Maybe there could be some smaller tables where they could do their homework, or there could be a couch in there. Ms. Carey will hopefully get more info on beach and dump sticker sales because that will impact use of the space for teens.

i. As a member of the Rec Commission, Mr. Khachadoorian expressed his approval for this idea. He thinks it would be a great idea to have a space for kids to sit quietly and do their homework, or even just chat and socialize. That space would be very appropriate for them.

7. Event Updates with Reagan Wilda: Ms. Wilda went over the remaining February events coming up, and also what is planned for March.
February Events

A. The Center kicked off February with the Duck Decorating Contest. 101 ducks were handed out to interested participants, and decorated ducks have already started to come back. People have until Feb 12th to return their ducks—after which the ducks will be on display for the public to vote on. Winners will be announced, and prizes handed out on Feb 22nd. 
B. Imagination Stage – The Center did a collaboration with Cape Cod Theatre Company/Harwich Junior Theatre to host a drama class for kids. This event was to be well attended—unfortunately there were a few people who couldn’t show due to illness. There were still a handful of kids who came and had a great time. They got a free class that’s offered at the Harwich Junior Theatre. 

C. Valentines’ Day Bingo is scheduled for the following Tuesday. This event will be held in the Center’s gymnasium (at the last Bingo Night, a very large crowd attended, about 75 people). There will be prizes to hand out, many of which are Valentine’s Day themed.
D. The first of a soon-to-be Annual Free Spaghetti Dinner is scheduled for Thursday. There will be spaghetti and meatless sauce, parmesan cheese, bread, and drinks. Mr. Khachadoorian asked how many people are expected to attend, and if there’s the possibility of running out of food. Ms. Wilda explained that they advertised that dinner will be served until 7PM or until they run out of food. The Friends of the COA will be providing rides from Pine Oaks to the Center for this dinner. 

i. Ms. Carey added that she has been impressed by how this event has come together, and that it is a perfect example of what the Center is meant for. Linda, the Town Chef, Friends of the COA, people from the COA, the Fire Dept, and the Harwich Women’s Club have all come together to help make this event happen. 

E. Magic Show with Crazy Davy (Feb 20th) – This show has been held at the Center before, and it back by popular demand. This event is free and open to all ages.
F. Duck Hunt (Feb 22nd) – This event will take place indoors this year. 10 ducks will be hidden throughout the building. People can start looking at 8AM. There will be a master list and a wanted poster at the front desk of what people need to look for. If you find a duck, you bring it to the front desk and you win a prize. Once a duck is found, a ‘captured’ sign will be put on the wanted poster so that participants know not to look for that one. 

G. Lend-A-Hand (Feb 22nd) – This event had been scheduled previously, but had to be postponed. A station will be set up with paint and postcards to leave a handprint. These prints will later be laminated and used to decorate a wall in the Community Center. 
H. The Cape Cod Military Museum is holding their month talk. The February Talk is about Iwo Jima, and the March talk is titled: Gunpowder and Greasepaint.  

I. February will be wrapped up with a Family Dance Party. Music will be provided by DJ Scott from Cape Tunes. Light refreshments will be served, and the event is free and open to all ages.
March Events: 
A. March 2nd – Laser Tab in the Community Center Gym.

B. Back by popular demand, people can sign up for a DIY Egg Hunt Take-Home Kit. You can take it home and host your own egg hunt. 

C. March 8th – There will be a Dog Training Talk hosted by the owner of ExFed Dog Training in Brewster. He will be giving a talk on training your dog, and will bring his own dog for the demonstration. He will also cover animal behavior. The Town’s Animal Control Officer will be there and speaking with him. 

D. March 8th, Women’s Day – The Center will be doing the same paper flower project it did last year. People can come in and write down a name on a flower of a women who made an impact in their life. These flowers will be put into a make-shift garden. Free thank you cards will also be available. 

E. March 14th – There will be a talk with an expert on composting and living soil. People can also bring in free soil samples to be checked under a microscope. 

F. March 15th – There will be another Game Night, but this one will be a Minute To Win It theme.
G. Anina Sinclair, a teacher in the Barnstable district, has offered to come in and hold a peg doll craft workshop.  Kids and families can come in and decorate peg dolls to take home. 

H. March 15th, 5:30PM-6:30PM – The Easter Bunny will be in the Community Center lobby for a photo op. People can get their picture taken with the bunny, but will need to bring their own cameras. 

I. An advertising event will be held on March 30th for any local programs or businesses in Harwich that want to advertise what they have to offer. They can set up a table in the multi-room, and the public can come check it out. The Community Center and the COA will have their own tables set up. Chatham Shark, and a bunch of local companies will be their too. 

8. Other
A. Mr. Khachadoorian asked for an update on the Circus that the Harwich Children’s Fund is organizing. Ms. Chilaka reported that they just got the contract a few days ago, and the event is set to go. The location is in the field behind the Community Center. This is set to take place this coming July. Ms. Chilaka will send Mr. Khachadoorian a packet of information about the event.
B. Mr. Eldredge asked about the Center’s gift account—if anyone can donate to it. Ms. Carey confirmed that people can donate to this account. Jumping off from this, she explained that when they first talked about hiring a Program Specialist, she had envisioned doing maybe four or five programs a month. Now that the Center has Ms. Wilda working as the Program Specialist, they are averaging about 8 programs a month. This means that the Center’s budget for events is much more limited. Ms. Carey believes that the programs the Center hosts should be extremely reasonable cost-wise (if not completely free). The Center has been very fortunate so far with the public and businesses offering donations and/or volunteer time. Donations made to the gift account can assist in running these events.
C. At one of the meetings held several months ago, it was suggested to put together a strategic Five Year Plan for the Facilities Committee in terms of the Center’s needs and wants. Mr. Khachadoorian asked for an update on that. Ms. Carey says she has a draft put together about this and will bring it to the next meeting.
D. Ms. Joyce mentioned the Comprehensive Survey the Town is doing, and that younger ages haven’t been responding to the survey. Seniors have responded in great numbers, but people younger than 50 have not been submitting their ideas. Ms. Chilaka suggested submitting the survey to schools and advertising it in the parent newsletters that go out every week.
E. Mr. Smith asked that someone reach out to the Selectboard liaison about attending these Committee meetings. Ms. Carey said that she will contact the liaison about attending future meetings.
9. Meeting adjourned at 4:43PM..
10. The next meeting is March 8th, 2024 at 3:30pm.
